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An elevated rate of HIV infection

among new admissions to psychiatric
hospitals is now well established,

with rates reported in anonymous

surveys ranging between 5.2 percent

(1) and 7.1 percent (2). However, no

studies have reported HIV seroprev-
alence among long-stay psychiatric

patients.
We investigated this question at

a state psychiatric hospital in the bor-
ough of Queens in New York City.

We expected that long-stay patients
would have significantly lower rates

of HIV infection than new admis-
sions due to greaten disability and

fewer opportunities for sexual and
drug use risk behaviors in the com-
munity.

A sizable proportion of psychiatric
patients still remain continuously
hospitalized (3). Unfortunately, the

prevalence ofsexual and drug use risk

behaviors among these patients is not
well established. Long-stay psychiat-
nc inpatients may have less alcohol
and drug abuse than short-stay (4)

and “revolving-door” (5) patients.

Assessing the incidence of sexual

activity on inpatient units is diffi-
cult. A one-year study of mixed-gen-
der intensive treatment units found
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that 16 of 1,060 patients ( 1 .5 per-

cent) had engaged in overt heterosex-
ual activity while hospitalized (6). In
contrast, a study ofHIV risk behavior
among severely ill state hospital psy-
chiatric inpatients and outpatients
found that more than 50 percent me-
ported sexual activity in the past six
months (Cournos F, McKinnon K,
Meyer-Bahlburg H, et al, unpub-
lished manuscript, 1992).

Long-term units, especially those

with low staff-patient ratios, may
have higher rates of sexual activity
among patients than better-staffed

acute-care units, with sex occurring
either on the ward or in secluded
areas on hospital grounds. It is un-

clear to what extent sexual activity is
underestimated and concealed with-

in hospitals (7,8) and to what extent
institutionalization is a significant
barrier to sexual activity (9), a!-

though staff on long-stay wards ap-
pear to view patients’ sexual activity
as unavoidable (8).

Methods
Any patient at Creedmoor Psychiat-
nc Center whose admission anniver-

sar)T occurred between April 9 and
July 3 1 , 1990, and who was between
the ages of 18 and 59 was included in

this study (N=236). All patients had
been in the hospital at least one year.
Creedmoor does not admit patients

whose primary diagnosis is substance
abuse or dementia.

Following current federal negula-

tions for anonymous sampling, we

obtained discarded blood from sam-
pies drawn for a routine annual mcd-
ical examination. This procedure has
been described elsewhere (1). Pa-
tients’ identification number, date of
birth, admission diagnosis, number
ofprevious hospitalizations, and cur-
rent length of stay were obtained
from their charts to generate a group

profile unlinked to their HP! status.

Patients’ age, gender, ethnicity, and

known history of male homosexual

activity and use of injected drugs
were obtained from charts and linked
to antibody results using a special

code to preserve anonymity. The few
Asian patients on the hospital census
were grouped with Caucasians to

preserve anonymity (1).

Blood specimens were not cot-
tected from 37 eligible long-stay pa-

tients for the following reasons: the

patient was discharged or eloped be-
fore the blood draw, the patient me-

fused to allow blood to be drawn, an

insufficient quantity of blood was
collected, and the annual examina-
tion was delayed more than 30 days
beyond the end of the study period.

The only significant diagnostic dif-

fenence between the 199 patients
whose blood we tested and the 37

patients whose blood we did not ob-
tain(X2=8.97, df=3, p=.03)was that

untested patients were diagnosed
more frequently as having psychotic

disorder not otherwise specified
(1 3 . 5 percent versus 4 percent) on

organic disorder (10.8 percent versus
4 percent). However, since theme is no

reason to believe that these diagnoses

are related to increased risk for HIV,

and since no patient in either group
had AIDS-related or other dementia
noted in the chart, we do not believe

these differences are likely to have
biased our findings.

Of the 199 tested patients, 140

patients (70.4 percent) were diag-

nosed as having schizophrenia, 12
had schizoaffective disorder (6 pen-
cent), eight had other psychotic dis-
orders (4 percent), 1 7 had mood dis-

orders (8.6 percent), eight had on-
ganic disorders (4 percent), and 14
had other psychiatric disorders (7

percent). Ten of the 1 99 tested pa-
tients (5 percent) had either no pme-

vious psychiatric hospitalization on
one such hospitalization, 1 59 pa-

tients (79.9 percent) had from two to
five hospitalizations, and 30 patients

(1 5 . 1 percent) had more than five.
The median length of the current
hospital stay was 38 months (mean±
SD=62.10±72.03 months, range=

1 2.5 to 61 5 months).
Specimens were tested for HIV- 1

antibodies by enzyme immunoassay.
Reactive specimens were tested with



Table I

Association ofHIV infection, demographic characteristics, homosexual activity among

men, and injected drug use among 199 long-stay psychiatric inpatients

N tested

HIV

�-�nsitive
r

.
Unadjust-

ed odds

95% con-
fidence

Characteristic for HW N % ratio interval p

Age

18to39 115 4 3.5

1.39 .34to5.71 .65

40to59

Ethnicity’

Black

84

73

4

3

4.8

4.1

2.84 .56 to 14.44 .21

Hispanic
Caucasian or

3 1 3 9.7

Asian 95 2 2.1

Gender 1.16 .27to5.02 .84

Male 131 5 3.8

Female 68 3 4.4

History of use of

injected drugs

Known 14 3 21.4

9.82 2.07 to 46.50 .004

Notknown 185 5 2.7

History of homo-

sexual activity2
Known 8 1 12.5

4.25 .42 to 43.25 .22

Notknown 123 4 3.3

Total 199 8 4.0 - - -

Asian.

N=13l (malesonly)

Odds ratios were based on two comparison groups: black and Hispanic versus Caucasian and
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the Western Blot and classified using
to current recommendations of the
Centers for Disease Control ( 1).

The group profile provided de-
scriptive data. Antibody test results
linked to patients’ demographic

characteristics and HIV risk behav-
ions provided prevalence rates within

subgroups. Alt data were measured
at either a nominal or an ordinal
level, and contingency table analysis
was used to interpret data. Chi square
tests were performed to examine dif-

ferences between groups. Unad-
justed odds ratios were used to esti-
mate relative risk for HIV serostatus.

Unadjusted odds ratios estimate mel-

ative risk for each factor without con-
trolling for effects of other risk van-
ables. Adjusted odds ratios were cal-
culated if unadjusted ratios were sta-
tistically significant. Risk estimates
were derived from logistic regression
coefficients.

Results
Blood specimens were obtained for
HIV-l antibody testing from 199

(84.3 percent) of 236 eligible pa-

tients. Ofthe 199 tested specimens,
eight were reactive to enzyme irnrnu-
noassay, and all eight were confirmed

antibody positive by Western Blot,
for a semoprevalence of4 percent. The

distribution of positive results is
shown in Table 1.

Of the three HIV-positive wo-

men, one had a history of injected-

drug use. Of the five HIV-positivc
men, two had a history of injecting
drugs and one had used injected

drugs and engaged in homosexual

behavior. Ofthe 65 seronegative wo-
men, two (3.1 percent) had used in-

jected drugs. Ofthe 1 26 semonegative
men,nine(7.1 percent)used injected

drugs and seven (5 .6 percent) had a
history of homosexual activity.

Relative risk estimators were de-
rived from unadjusted odds ratios to

compare the risks of testing positive
for HIV-1 antibodies among the pa-

tients with and without identified
risk factors. The unadjusted odds ma-
tios showed that patients with a his-

tory of drug injection were almost
ten times more likely to be seroposi-

tive than patients without such a

history. No other variable showed a

significant relationship to HIV-pos-
itive status. The strong relationship

of injected-drug use and HIV status
was maintained using multiple lo-
gistic regression analysis when age,
ethnicity, and gender were con-
trolled for(adjusted odds ratio=9.87,

95 percent confidence interval= 1.90
to 51.27, p=.OO6).

Discussion and conclusions
Our expectation that long-stay pa-
tients would have lower rates of HP?
infection than recently admitted pa-

tients was not supported. The HIV
seroprevalence of 4 percent among
long-stay patients is comparable to
the 5 .2 percent seroprevalence found
among new admissions (1) and the
6.4 percent rate among hospitalized
homeless patients removed from the

street (10) and admitted to the same
state hospital.

The only behavior significantly

associated with HIV seropositivity

among long-stay patients was use of
injected drugs after 1978. However,
information on sexual risk behavior
is limited by the anonymous sero-
prevalence methodology, which de-

pends on sexual risk behavior being
noted in patients’ chants (1). In fact,

detailed interviews with patients on
other units at the same hospital, un-

linked to this anonymous seropreva-
lence study, established alarming
rates of unsafe sexual activity among

patients (Cournos F, McKinnon K,
Meyen-Bahlbung H, et at, unpub-
lished manuscript, 1992).

That long-stay patients appear to

have rates of HIV infection compar-
able to those of newly admitted pa-
tients may reflect either similar risk

activity or the greater likelihood that
acutely ill HIV-infected patients are
difficult to discharge and will be-

come long-stay patients, or both.
In conclusion, the same attention

needs to be paid to the prevention,

detection, and management of HIV
illness in tong-term psychiatric pa-
tients as in psychiatric patients ad-
mitted for acute care.

Acknowledgments

This study was funded by National In-

stitute of Mental Health grant MH-

4625 1 and the New York State Office

of Mental Health. The authors thank



Brenda Agosin, M.A., Steve Engel-
mann, Arthur Harewood, Wallace
Nesby, Cathleen Norman, and Harbert
Rice.

Medical Findings in School-Age
Psychiatric Inpatients Grouped

by Public and Private Payment

284 March l�3 VoL 44 No. 3 Hospital and Community Psychiatry

References

1 . Cournos F, Empfield M, Horwath E, et al:

HIV seroprevalence among patients ad-
mitted to two psychiatric hospitals.

American Journal of Psychiatry 148:

1225-1230, 1991
2. Sacks M, Dermatis H, Looser-Ott S. et a!:

Seroprevalence of HIV and risk factors for

AIDS in psychiatric inpatients. Hospital
and Community Psychiatry 43:736-737,

1992
3. Dorwatt RA: A ten-year follow-up of the

effects of deinstitutionalization. Hospital

and Community Psychiatry 39:287-291,

1988
4. Herr BE, Abraham HD, Anderson W:

Length of stay in a general hospital pay-

chiatric unit. General Hospital Psychiatry

Richard Dalton, M.D.
Jorge H. Daruna, Ph.D.
Cynthia D. Strecker, M.S.

The few studies that have examined
the results of laboratory tests and
physical examinations during psy-
chiatnic hospitalization ofadults (1),

adolescents (2), and children (3) have
found them oflittle use because they
uncover very few medical disorders.

Somatic complaints of latency-age

inpatients have usually been shown
at follow-up not to be a manifestation

of medical illness (4).
During the past few years, how-

ever, it has been our clinical impres-

sion that the more economically and
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socially deprived patients on our psy-

chiatnic inpatient unit for latency-
age children, namely those in state

custody, have had an unusually high
number of symptoms and physical
illnesses that were discovered during

their hospitalization. We thus de-

cided to further evaluate the medical
status ofour patients and the clinical

utility of medical workups for these

patients.

This study was designed to deter-
mine whether during the last three

years patients on our unit whose care
was subsidized by state medical assis-

tance had a greater number of posi-

tive medical findings than patients

with private insurance as reflected in

the findings of physical examina-
tions, laboratory tests, and sub-
specialty consultations.

Methods
The study was a retrospective review

ofhospital records ofpatients admit-

ted to our previously described (5)

inpatient psychiatric unit for school-

age children (ages five to 1 2). The last

50 privately insured patients and the
last 50 patients subsidized by state
medical assistance who were consec-

utively admitted in the period be-
tween 1989 and 1991 were included

in the study.

The inpatient medical wonkup

consisted of a thorough medical his-

tory and physical examination with-

in 24 hours of admission. Routinely

ordered laboratory tests included a

complete blood count with a differ-

ential cell count, a urinalysis, and a

Chcm-12 profile (sodium, potas-

sium, glucose, creatinine, total pro-

tein, albumin, calcium, phosphate,

total bilirubin, alkaline phosphatase,

serum glutamic oxalotransaminase,
and serum glutamic pyruvate trans-

aminase). Based on the results of the
initial wonkup, clinicians requested

consultation with a hospital-based
pediatric subspecialty or ordered spe-

cialized tests (computerized tomog-

raphy, electroencephalogram, dcc-

trocardiognam, lead level, thyroid

panel, chromosomal analysis, drug

test, magnetic resonance imaging,

timed urine chemistries, blood cul-

tune, liver profile, and platelet func-

tion screen). Such tests were also on-

demed when symptoms of unknown

origin on symptoms indicative of the
need for medical treatment devel-

oped during hospitalization (for cx-

ample, vision and hearing corn-
plaints not previously discovered on

high fever).

In addition to the patients’ age,

gender, and psychiatric diagnosis,

data on medical history, past medical

hospitalization, and previous psychi-

atnic hospitalization were obtained.
(Race on ethnicity was not a variable

that was examined because fewer
than five of the children were from

minority groups.) The results of the

physical examinations were reviewed

for the number of positive findings

(that is, signs not expected during a
normal examination) as well as the

number ofpositive findings not pre-

viously known. The results of the

complete blood count with a differ-

ential cell count, the urinalysis, and

the Chem- 1 2 were also reviewed for

findings outside the normal clinical




